SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 06 June 2018
PRESENT – Councillors K Pardy (Chair), I Jones, N Green, A Mosley, A Phillips (substituting for Councillor N Laurens), K Roberts, D Vasmer and Mrs R Wall.
IN ATTENDANCE – Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Stuart Farmer (Projects Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and two members of the public.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Councillor N Laurens.
01/18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	· Those twin-hatted members declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.


	Councillor N Green
	· Declared a personal interest in items relating to the market as his fiancé is on the waiting list for a stall.



	Councillor A Phillips
	· Declared a pecuniary interest in all discussions regarding the Quarry pool as he is a shareholder of Serco Plc.



02/18
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 04 April 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on
04 April 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.

03/18
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING
There were no matters arising.
04/18
QUARRY
4.1
Quarry Events 2018
Members were in receipt of the updated list of events scheduled for in the Quarry this year.  The report was noted and no comments were raised.  
4.2
Major Variation Application for the Quarry Events Licence


Members received an update on the work to amend the Quarry Events Premises Licence, following previous discussions.  The amendment is to increase the capacity from 9,999 to 19,999 for major events only, such as the Flower Show.  This would enable such events to be more flexible with attendance numbers across the two show days and the geo-sensors will ensure live and accurate measuring of attendance figures.

It was noted that events that only use the arena, not the whole Quarry i.e. music events, will remain limited to 9,999.

It was reported that the Town Clerk met with the Licencing Officers about proposed conditions to determine potential impact on the existing events calendar.  As a result some conditions were amended to define licensing definitions within the conditions.  It is hoped that the revised conditions will be signed off by the end of the week and the licence granted soon after.
It was likely that as a result of proposed conditions the Town Council’s Outdoor Events Policy will have to be revisited and officers will propose amendments for the meeting in August.
4.3
Installation of Trial Solar Light

The trial solar light in the Quarry has been a great success and is performing well in its current location, despite the overhanging trees.  The battery is remaining fully charged in this sunny weather and the installers are happy with the progress so far.  

The Projects Officer stressed that the trial is to test the technology in this location but the actual design of the final light will be more aesthetically pleasing, be black in colour and will meet the conditions required by a Grade listed park.  
Councillor Mosley commented that the motion sensors may need adjusting and the Projects Officer will review this.
05/18
MARKETS
There is currently 100% utilisation of the stalls in the market with seven traders on the waiting list and eight existing traders wanting either extra days or space.

Some new traders have requested promoting Thursday trading more but a trial that took place between 2011 – 2013 resulted in only 3 traders wishing to remain open.  

Councillor Phillips proposed that Shrewsbury Town Council suggests to Shropshire Council that vacant shop units within the Darwin and Pride Hill centres are converted into pop-up shops.  Five members were in favour so the motion was carried.

RESOLVED:

That the Town Council writes to Shropshire Council to suggest setting up pop-up shops in vacant units within the shopping centres.

One member of the public left the meeting.

06/18
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS 


6.1
County Ground
The Operations Manager circulated plans for the County Ground Pavilion improvements which are also available on Shropshire Council’s planning portal.  The Planning Application has been validated and is going through the planning process.  The Town Council will remain owners of the building and terms of the lease will be agreed with the club.

6.2
Monkmoor Recreation Ground
The Operations Manager reported that the specification for a replacement ‘all-weather pitch’ at Monkmoor Recreation Ground is being worked on and informal quotes received have been in the region of £126k.  The fencing will also be replaced and new lighting columns installed. The cost of these columns will be in excess of the quote.  More details will follow.

6.3
Monkmoor Recreation Ground
Members were asked to consider if they would financially support the tennis programme at Monkmoor Recreation Ground, which was subsidised last year by Tennis Shropshire to the value of £3,438.  The scheme is targeted at young people aged 8-16 years and the Operations Manager agreed it could be run in conjunction with the Town Council’s Youth Service.  

Members were in favour of supporting the scheme this year, subject to exact details/costings, but suggested they apply for a Community Grant in subsequent years.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Council is supportive of the tennis programme and is willing to make a financial contribution and would welcome further details.


6.4
Castlewalk Recreation Ground 
The cost to make the footpath across Castlewalk Recreation Ground DDA compliant has been quoted at £14 per square metre.  This exceeds the spending threshold and a further two quotes will be sought.  The current contractor could start the work late June/early July and the total cost of the project is £7,300.
Councillor Mosley was concerned that the specification of the path would not be long lasting and asked if it could be upgraded using the £25k in the budget.  He stated the area is often very wet and muddy but is very popular and therefore, heavily used.  He suggested Officers liaise with other partners such as Network Rail to upgrade areas in their ownership too and improve the path under the railway arches which is particularly damp.  The Operations Manager noted this request and agreed to revisit the specification of the path.
RECOMMENDED:

That Officers review the specification of the footpath to ensure it’s longevity.
6.5
Grounds Maintenance

Members recognised that the Town Council delivers the best grounds maintenance service possible with the current resources available but felt that the service was not good enough.   In the hope of improving this, they proposed and unanimously agreed to set up a working group of about 5 Councillors to meet with Officers to find a workable solution.  Councillor Mosley expressed his desire to be included in the working group.
The Operations Manager welcomed a working group and reported that having 5 members of staff on long term sick leave had had a huge impact on the workload. He also commented that climatic conditions, reduced  standards and the budget reductions imposed by Shropshire Council had increased complaints.  


RECOMMENDED:

That a working group of 5 members be set up to work with Officers to improve the grounds maintenance service delivered.

6.6
Dana Footpath

The specification of the footpath has been prepared and sent out to those on Shropshire Council’s Preferred Contractor List.  Value Engineering has been undertaken and is within the allocated budget.  The date for construction is to be confirmed.  Councillor Mosley added that the first quote was 2.5 times more than the budget of £50k but Tim Jenkins is working to reduce this.

6.7
Pride Hill

The Operations Manager attended a meeting regarding the specification of the furniture to be installed on Pride Hill.  This includes bins, cycle racks and plant containers.  It will cost £40k to upgrade the finishings and material samples are awaited but a specification more in-keeping with the aspirations for the town was agreed.  The Operations Manager will find out the timescale of these works, which is separate to the current refurbishment of Pride Hill, which is already underway and does not involve the Town Council.
The Operations Manager explained that staff from Kier and STC have been threatened by a member of the public, which led to Kier refusing to empty the bins on Pride Hill.  Statements have been taken from all staff, which they hope will lead to a conviction.  Safety measures such as staff working in pairs and an increased Police presence have been put in place and the bins are now being emptied.


6.8
Environmental Classroom

Officers have been approached by Head First Education to discuss the potential of developing an Environmental Classroom on one of the Town Council’s Countryside Sites.  The preferred location is Mousecroft Pool and Head First would run sessions for local schools and small groups doing a range of outdoor activities.  Portable toilets will be brought on site for the sessions, logs will be used for seating and the site will be cleared each evening.  A fee for using the land is to be agreed between the Town Council and Head First Education.  
RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Council agrees to the development of an Environmental Classroom on one of its sites and defers the location and details to Officers


6.9
Dark Lane Play Area & Splash Park
A successful project involving school children and Councillor Mrs H Fraser has seen the refurbishment of Dark Lane Play Area.  The Town Council was thanked for this new facility.  
It has been noted that this area attracts many dog walkers and the incident of dog fouling left on the site is a cause for concern.  This has been raised with the Dog Warden at Shropshire Council.
Members also congratulated the Council on the Splash Park facilities, which remain very popular on sunny days.  The Operations Manager reported that there was an issue on Sunday with testing equipment, which saw the facilities close but the contractor was on site quickly and the park was reopened on Tuesday.
6.10
Bus Shelters

Previous to the meeting, Councillor Gillam requested consideration be given to the installation of a Bus Shelter on the corner of Primrose Drive and Sutton Road.  The Operations Manager informed Members that this would cost £3,954 to install.  The Town Council currently only budgets for the cleansing and maintenance of existing bus shelters and not the installation of new ones.  This would have to be considered by the F&GP Committee.  

Discussions widened to a number of bus shelters that require maintenance work or locations where new ones are required; Councillor Mosley suggested using CIL money for these works.

RECOMMENDED:

(i)
That the matter of a new Bus Shelter at Primrose Drive be deferred to the Finance & General Purpose Committee;

(ii)
That the Operations Manager conducts an audit of all bus shelters and their condition and Members are asked to report any locations where there is a need for new bus shelters.
07/18
SHREWSBURY FISHERIES 
The Town Clerk and Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager have been working to develop a new way of managing the Town Fisheries.  The existing licence has expired and the new fishing season begins on 16 June.  A report on the developments was circulated prior to the meeting and the outcome should see a more affordable system for the fishermen.  Inevitably there will be significant staff involvement but it is hoped in the long-term that a local management group will be able to be formed.
08/18
TEAM SHREWSBURY

8.1
Throw Lines

The Operations Manager reported that throw lines are proposed to be installed at the following four locations; Mardol Quay where there has been a fatality, Victoria Avenue, Greyfriars Bridge and by the weir.  The lines will be secured in a locked unit which the Town Council will monitor for graffiti vandalism.  The units can be unlocked following a 999 call when a key code will be issued.  Images of the boards were circulated.  Members welcomed and supported this development.


8.2
Defibrillators
Members also noted and welcomed the installation of defibrillators in secure boxes at Victoria Avenue, the English Bridge and the Buttermarket.  Councillor Mosley offered monies generated by fundraising efforts in Castlefields to be passed to Team Shrewsbury to purchase and install a further defibrillator.  The Operations Manager thanked those responsible and will pass on the donation to Team Shrewsbury.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Operations Manager informs Team Shrewsbury of funds available for another defibrillator.
09/18
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM

9.1
Heart of England and Britain in Bloom Judging Plans
Work at the Weeping Cross Nursery is very busy with preparations for the Bloom competitions.  The hanging baskets are being put out, the Dingle is planted up and the Castle Bed is near completion.  All work is on schedule to be completed by the end of June.  Members thanked all the staff working hard on these preparations.
On 23 May 2018 the Weeping Cross Nursery and Depot Facilities were opened to 150 members of the public, many of which were attending for the first time.  The event was oversubscribed but deemed a huge success.

9.2
Works to the Greenhouse

The Project Officer reported that works to the Greenhouse in the Quarry have now been tendered out to DWG.  The metal work will be completed offsite and the project completed by the end of August.

9.3
Mural for Wall on Williamson Way

Councillor Green reported that local residents have cleaned up an area on Williamson Way and Shropshire Council has assisted by removing the rubbish.  The residents want to further improve the area by adding a mural on the wall and Shrewsbury In Bloom have offered shrubs to enhance the area.  A contribution of CIL funds could also be available for this project.
10/18
COMMUTED SUMS

10.1
Radbrook College Site – Officers are awaiting the £60k funds allocated in the S106 agreement which will be used to improve nearby play facilities.
10.2
Copthorne Barracks Play and Open Space – The sum of £115k has been allocated to improve open space at Frankwell Community Ground with £10k for improvements to Silks Meadow and £20,498 for improving Copthorne Park.  These funds are still awaited.
10.3
Riverside Meadow s106 agreement – A sum of £25k has been allocated in the S106 agreement for the development of a path and upgrades to the play facilities.  Play improvements have been made and a date for the path works is awaited.  Agreements have been signed to add the path to the definitive map once footpath adoption is addressed.
10.4
Shelton Hospital Land Transfer – Officers are still waiting for work to be carried out to bring this land to the required standard.  The Town Council will not adopt the land until this has been achieved.
10.5
Barratt Homes - Hanwood Road Land Transfer – Contracts have been signed and funds have been transferred to the Solicitor.
10.6
Shrewsbury South Sustainable Urban Extension – Work is underway to discharge the planning conditions.
10.7
Ingleby Way – Land is ready for adoption and legals are being carried out.
10.8
Holgate Drive – Land is ready for adoption and legals are being carried out.
10.9
Belvidere Paddocks – Land is ready for adoption and legals are being carried out.  Councillor Mrs P Moseley has requested clarification of whether there is a path from Belvidere Paddocks down to the River.
10.10
Arlington Way –  Land is ready for adoption and legals are being carried out.
10.11
Sweetlake – The Trigger for the creation of a play area has been met and discussions are ongoing with Shropshire Council regarding access to the allocated CIL Local Fund.
10.12
Shrewsbury Town Football Club – An offsite contribution of £60k is available for resurfacing work to the Radbrook Recreation Ground.  Quotes for the site have been received which are between £100k-120k.  Further discussions from the F&GP Committee regarding allocation of CIL Neighbourhood Funds are awaited but the money is available once a decision has been made.
